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In compliance with the Open Meetings Act, Public Act, MCL 15.263 ET SEQ., as amended to hold 
City Council meetings electronically:   
  

A Regular Meeting of the Sylvan Lake City Council was held electronically on Wednesday, January 
13, 2021, opening at 7:30 p.m.  Mayor Clarke presided over the Pledge of Allegiance.  
 
     Present:  Cowper, Salemi, Segal, Zubrzycki, Clarke 

        (All members present in Sylvan Lake, Oakland County, Michigan.) 
 
     Absent:   None 
     Also Present: City Manager Martin, Clerk Dryden, and City Attorney Schultz 
 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
 Moved by Segal, seconded Zubrzycki, to approve the City Council Agenda for January 13, 
2021, as submitted. 
 
 Yes:  Salemi, Segal, Zubrzycki, Clarke, Cowper 
 No:  None      MOTION CARRIED 
 
 
APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA 
 
 Moved by Zubrzycki, seconded Salemi, to approve the following items on the consent agenda 
as submitted. 
 

A. December 9, 2020 Regular Meeting minutes 
B. Disbursement Report, Payroll check #’s 12157-12161, DD4089-4118, EFT1506-1518, 

STUB131-STUB135; and A/P check #’s 51232-51273, EFT 2317-2332; ACH 2333-2337; 
TOTALING: $370,285.53. 

C. Acceptance of Public Works and Police for December 2020.  
  
 Yes: Segal, Zubrzycki, Clarke, Cowper, Salemi 
 No:  None      MOTION CARRIED 
 
 
COMMITTEE REPORTS    
 
Chief Bassett reported they did get their Use of Force policy certified through the State of Michigan 
as part of a federal initiative and the city now meets standards. 
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BRIEF PUBLIC COMMENTS FOR ITEMS NOT ON THE AGENDA  
 
Mayor Clarke opened the meeting to the public.   
 
There were 28 public guests.   
 
Mary Baughman is hoping the geese problem hasn’t been forgotten about.  She knows Luke Cassar 
was working on it last year and it couldn’t be done because of the pandemic.  She hopes it is being 
worked on now for this summer.  Also she noticed mailbox racks with covers missing.  She asked if 
this is something homeowners need to fix.  Martin replied, the city does the replacing of the 
racks/covers.  The DPW has replaced about a dozen so far and they will finish them soon.  
 
Johnathon Wertheimer, Brenda Carters Office, acknowledged Representative Carter is excited for her 
second term.  They are looking at bills to introduce.  If there is anything they can do, keep them 
mind.  He looks forward to working with the Mayor again on the next donation/cause. 
 
Jennifer Becker made a suggestion for leaf collection to help improve the collection and safety 
process.  She suggested talking to residents on the main streets and GFL supervisors on ways to 
improve the process, such as assigning times for residents to put leaves out or rerouting traffic, or 
citing people for violating. It is a service every resident benefits from.  She feels there is a better way 
to align it to our heavily pedestrian neighborhood.  
 
Becker also feels this is not the right time to change the kayak distribution process this year since the 
application process has already begun or would have if it hadn’t been paused.  She would like the 
process maintained for this year.  She suggested making changes for next season. 
 
          
CITY MANAGER COMMENTS  
 
Matin wished everyone a happy new year.  There is so much going on locally and in our nation right 
now.   He prays cool heads will always prevail.  We’re working on quite a few things and already 
gearing up for Spring and Summer.  We’ve ordered our park and sports tags, boat, small watercraft, 
and kayak stickers, and sent out the Boat Dock applications for this summer.  We’ve sent out the 
annual business license applications and are processing those.  We do have a couple of businesses 
looking at moving into the City. 
       B4-001-21 
The Telegraph landscape conversations are going, but a little slowly.  He did receive information 
from MDOT on what setbacks they require if we want to create a berm.  Unfortunately, a berm can’t 
start any closer than 15’ from the edge of the curb.  They want to leave enough room to allow for the 
possibility of a greenbelt and sidewalk in that area; Martin understands that.   What that means is we 
have less space to create a berm which means it can’t be as high as we’d like.  He is working with the 
engineers now on a couple of ideas and will keep everyone posted.  Once we have a good plan, we 
can work on cost estimates and talk to the James K residents about it. 
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As mentioned last month, the Planning Commission did not meet in January.  The next regular 
meeting date is February 2.  Planning Commission will continue discussing the Master Plan and 
ordinance amendments.  The amendments are regarding signs, allowing indoor vehicle storage in the 
limited industrial zoning district and changing zoning violations from a misdemeanor to a civil 
infractions.  They will all come to City Council for final approval with a recommendation from 
Planning Commission. 
       S-001-21 
Before Thanksgiving, Martin  shared he was on a meeting with the Road Commission, Engineers, 
and other municipalities, talking about a recently completed Road Diet Study for Orchard Lake Road 
for an upcoming resurfacing project.  We were very excited by the initial conversation, thinking it 
was a total reconstruction project.  They were talking about landscaping, sidewalks, eliminating curb 
cuts, etc.  Unfortunately, that is not the case.  This will be a mill and cap project similar to what was 
done several years ago.  Ultimately, the discussion was about restriping the resurfaced road to create 
a left turn lane from Commerce Road to near the Clinton River Trail.  Not widening the road but 
restriping it.  It would eliminate one thru lane going each way, to create a left turn lane.  We have 
only met that one time and he is looking forward to meeting with them again.  There are still many 
questions.  If you are wondering what that might look like, they did something similar on North Perry 
street in Pontiac.  His initial reaction considering how much traffic there is in the morning and 
evening, is a little underwhelming. 
 
While COVID is keeping everything closed, we are looking at doing some more work in the 
Community Center.  We have added some security cameras, and now we’re looking at replacing the 
stove and the carpet.  Both need to be done.  If we can do it without disrupting rentals, that will be 
great. 
       P1-001-21 F-001-21 
The new Police vehicle is now in service.  The Chief had it outfitted, and it looks and works great.   
The camera installation at City Hall, DPW, PD and Community Center has taken quite a while, but 
the timing is not critical.  They still have a little bit left to do.  When it is completed, Martin will 
submit a grant application to MMRMA for partial reimbursement. 
       U-001-21 
We have begun serious discussions with the Water Resources Commission about outsourcing our 
Water/Sewer services to them. This is a very big deal and we have spent a lot of time discussing and 
investigating it.  Martin has been in meetings with our Engineers and WRC personnel separately and 
together.  They will be meeting again in a couple of weeks to continue discussions.  This is 
something we have been discussing  here for a couple of years.   
 
Martin acknowledge he needs to start working on water and sewer rates which would go into effect in 
July.  He will begin work on that soon and bring something to City Council when it is completed. 
We’re looking at more radar speed limit signs to mount on poles in the City.  We will be looking at 
planting more trees to replace ones we’ve lost.  He is reviewing some zoning ordinances to discuss at 
future Planning Commission meetings.  We are still getting calls and talking about marijuana 
licensing issues.  We still have construction going on in the City and that’s keeping us busy too.  
Probably one or two new homes to be started this year.  GASB, (The Government Accounting 
Standards Board) keeps making changes to the accounting standards municipalities have to follow.  
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Mostly with fund, account, and activity numbers, but it creates a headache for us to keep changing to 
keep up with them. 
 
City Council will have a few things to discuss at an upcoming Study Sessions.   They will be talking 
about some of the items Martin mentioned and also about geese, seawall, the budget, and Capital  
Outlay.   We will  begin to discuss the second part of the infrastructure millage that was talked about 
last year, and lastly, he will present a resolution explaining my thoughts on dealing with additional 
City activities and events. 
 
Martin is looking forward to a productive meeting and a very productive year. 
 
 
CITY COUNCIL COMMENTS 
 
Salemi hopes everyone had a happy holiday and New Year.  He is also looking forward to a 
productive 2021. 
 
Segal revisited Aron Lorenz’ comments from the last meeting.   His accusations were far from her 
intent.  She asked the city Manager if City Council could hold a closed session to discuss Planning 
commission appointments  (14 applicants) in hopes of determining the best fit for the city.   Martin 
informed her they couldn’t because that conflicted with the open meetings act.  Therefore no such 
meeting was held.  One of Lorenz’ supporters called a newspaper to have them attend the meeting in 
hoping to cover these allegations.  While she appreciated the ex-Mayor’s congratulations for winning 
and becoming Mayor Pro Tem, his allegations were couched in ranker and a misrepresentation of 
facts.  In the future she hopes Lorenz would ascertain the facts and have the courage and curtesy to 
come to her prior to making a public statement based on half-truths.  She hopes the ranker doesn’t 
continue.  It is time to put the election behind them and put the needs of the city first.  On a happier 
note there are more than a few reasons for optimism, COVID numbers are coming down, vaccines 
are becoming more available, we had two sunny days in one week, and it was great seeing parents 
and kids taking advantage of ice skating on the lake.  Segal wished everyone a safe and healthy 2021.  
She asked everyone to support the local businesses.   
 
Cowper welcomed everyone and is happy to see so many on the meeting.  He encouraged everyone 
to ask their neighbors to join in on the meetings, participate and ask questions.  He suggested asking 
questions in a form of an inquiring verses making it accusational.  It gives everyone a chance to 
respond in a productive/communicative manner. 
        
Zubrzycki is happy 2020 is behind us.  He congratulated Brenda Carter on her re-election.  He is glad 
to put the election behind us, especially with the events that happened in D.C.  It is great seeing 
everyone out on the lake. 
 
Clarke stated it was great seeing many pics and video of everyone having fun on the ice.  He thanked 
those attending the meeting.   He thanked everyone who has been attending the meetings and for their 
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support.  It is amazing how much engagement the residents have had.  It seems like it is on an upward 
trajectory.  He encourages it and hopes it will increase.   
 
 
ACTION ITEMS     
        
A.  Appointments to Planning Commission A2-001-21 

             
Mayor Clarke appointed Brandon Becker to a two-year term and Meg Morley, and Jim Smith to 
three-year terms to the Planning Commission.   
 
 Moved by Segal, seconded Cowper, to confirm Mayor Clarke’s appointment of Brandon 
Becker to a two-year term and Meg Morley, and Jim Smith to three-year terms to the Planning 
Commission.   
 
 Yes:  Zubrzycki, Clarke, Cowper, Salemi, Segal 
 No:   None 
        MOTION CARRIED 
 
 
B.  Appointments to Board of Review A2-002-21 
 
Mayor Clarke reappointed Rachel Hamill to the Board of Review for a three-year term.   
 
 Moved by Segal, seconded Zubrzycki, to confirm Mayor Clarke’s reappointment of Rachel 
Hamill to the Board of Review for a three-year term.  . 
 
 Yes:  Clarke, Cowper, Salemi, Segal, Zubrzycki 
 No:   None 
        MOTION CARRIED 
 
 
C.  Investment Advisory Agreement with Robinson Capital Management   F-002-21  CA-001-21 

 
Martin explained agreements like this are typical  when working or investing with a new banking 
institution.  This is to formally acknowledge the relationship and allow the city to invest with them. 
 
Zubrzycki stated he spoke with Dryden earlier and got an explanation for this investment 
management.  He asked if there should be a clarification made for which type of investments can be 
allowed such as Commercial Paper, repurchase agreements or banker notes. Should this be 
added/named in this resolution or if it was covered under the MCL mention in the resolution.  
Attorney Schultz didn’t feel the change was needed.   
 
 Moved by Salemi, seconded Cowper, to approve the resolution authorizing Robinson Capital 
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Management as an Investment Advisor.   
 
 Yes:  Cowper, Salemi, Segal, Zubrzycki, Clarke 
 No:   None 
      MOTION CARRIED/RESOLUTION ADOPTED 
 
 
D.  Budget Amendments 2021/21  F-003-21 

 
Martin explained budget amendments are done periodically, generally toward the end of the fiscal 
year when we are more confident of where we stand.  There are two amendments. The one 
amendment needs to be done before paying the bill for the Lake Lake/Drains and the other 
amendment is for elections and there will not have be anymore expenses. 
 
He further explained we know there will be further amendments to make with City Hall, Parks & 
Rec, Police Department and Capital Improvements.  The reason for most of them is because 
completed projects we didn’t get to because of COVID, which is why we had a significant fund 
balance at the end of the fiscal year.  We also had the CARES grant that we received because of 
COVID.  We will have to amend our revenue and expenditures to reflect the grant monies and where 
they were spent.   Last will be the seawall and Telegraph landscaping depending on how much we get 
done this spring. 
 
Mayor Clarke asked if there was anything they could do to alleviate some of the unexpected lake 
level/drain expenses.  Each year it seems to grow.  Is it something we are going to have improve in 
the future?  Is it the city’s responsibility?  Martin stated the city doesn’t know what the expense will 
be until we get a bill from the Drain Commission.  The work that was done was a carryover from last 
year.  The only thing they can do is spread a slightly higher millage rate to cover the higher bills and 
build the fund balance slightly, which will cover a potential shortfall in the future.   
 
 Moved by Segal, seconded Salemi, to approve the budget amendments for fiscal year 20/21 as 
presented. 
 
 Yes:  Salemi, Segal, Zubrzycki, Clarke, Cowper 
 No:   None  
        MOTION CARRIED 
 
 
E. Kayak Rack Distribution Discussion BD-001-21 

 
Martin reviewed council needs to decide how we want to handle issuing stickers for our current 32 
kayak spaces.  Adding spaces is a different subject, but he shared Cowper suggested to him adding 
more storage by the outer building by the horse shoe pits.  Then we thought about parking and it may 
be an issue with rentals.  Martin is looking at vertical racks along by the tennis courts.  For now he 
would like to discuss how to issue our current spaces.  Comments received were senior citizens over 
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65 have priority for a space, a lottery system for available spaces after seniors, limit them to 2 spaces 
per household, allow them to be stored at a dock space at a lower price (not a dock sharing price), or 
having it like the boat docks with a waitlist. 
 
Segal suggested they consider now or in the future, a geographical location for those who live further 
away from the parks in the city. 
 
Salemi feels seniors 65 years or older or disabled persons should get first rights.  He would support a 
waitlist and lottery system.  He doesn’t agree with 4 kayaks/paddleboards per household unless there 
are more racks; he could support 2 per household.   
 
Cowper stated if residents want more racks they need to figure out a way to do it.  He agrees 2 per 
household is reasonable with the limited supply of racks.   He asked if it would be possible to have 
dock holders to share their docks for kayaks.  He feels an orderly way to assign the spaces is needed.   
 
Zubrzycki also agreed with limiting to 2 per space.  He likes allowing storage at a dock space at a 
lower price.   
 
Clarke agrees to increase the number of racks first and foremost.  He had two kayaks on the rack last 
year and shared some of the issues he saw.  Vertical storage is needed for paddleboards.  He also 
suggested a small rack with maybe 4 spaces for temporary storage. He feels it would be a good idea 
to have the boat dock committee weigh in on this discussion.  Clarke asked how many residents are 
getting turned away with kayak spaces.  Martin stated the ladies at the front desk estimated around 
10-12 last year.  He feels reconfiguration is needed.  It is difficult to get a kayak up on the top rack.  
He would like to see all vertical racks and add some behind the tennis court.   
 
Clarke likes the incentive to have dock holders share with kayak users.  He asked if there are any 
other incentives to offer.  Martin noted some issue we had when talking about sharing.  The current 
policy is if you share you dock the sharer has to pay the full price.  They could, as an incentive, offer 
to dock holder to share their space and the kayak/paddleboard sharer pay the same fee as the rack 
storage.  We would still issue a sticker and know it is a Sylvan Lake resident.  The other thing City 
Hall hears, it has to be someone you know because it  is the dock holder who insures the dock.  So if 
something happens it is on the dock holder.   
 
Mayor Clarke opening this agenda item to the public. 
 
Jon Farms asked if they should consider a lane for launching when it is next to a swim area.  Martin 
replied, they are planning on doing that.  It would be for those who bring their kayak from home at 
launch at Ferndale beach.   
 
City Council agreed to discuss at the next study session and put on the agenda regular City Council 
agenda for February too.   
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NON-ACTION ITEMS 
        

a. Security for Ferndale Park, Restroom, and Boat Launch 
b. Seawall – Replacing Sections on Ferndale 

 
Martin reported he is working on getting bids for the seawall and will bring to Council when he 
has them.   
 

  
 ADJOURNMENT 
 
  Moved by Zubrzycki, seconded Cowper, to adjourn the regular City Council Meeting. 
 
 Yes:  All 
 No:   None       MOTION CARRIED 
 

The meeting adjourned at 8:18 p.m. 
 
                                                                                          
       Dennise Dryden, City Clerk 


